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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  Pursuant to the direction of the

2 Illinois Commerce Commission, we now call

3 Dockets 01-0705, 02-0067, and 02-0725.  These are

4 consolidated dockets involving Nicor Gas Company. 

5                   May I have the appearances for the

6 record, please.

7 MR. ROONEY:  On behalf of Nicor Gas Company, John

8 Rooney and Thomas Andreoli of the firm of

9 Sonnenschein, Nath & Rosenthal, 223 South Wacker

10 Drive, Suite 8000, Chicago, Illinois 60606.

11 MR. REICHART:  Appearing on behalf of the Staff

12 of the Illinois Commerce Commission, John Reichart,

13 160 North LaSalle, Chicago, Illinois.

14 MR. KAMINSKI:  Mark Kaminski of the Illinois

15 Attorney General's Office, 100 West Randolph Street,

16 Chicago, Illinois 60601 on behalf of the People of

17 the State of Illinois.

18 MS. SPICUZZA:  Maria Spicuzza and Leijuana Doss

19 on behalf of the People of Cook County, 69 West

20 Washington, Suite 700, Chicago, Illinois 60602.

21 MR. KELTER:  Robert Kelter on behalf of the

22 Citizens Utility Board, 208 South LaSalle, Suite
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1 1760, Chicago 60604.

2 MR. BALOUGH:  Richard Balough appearing on behalf

3 of the Citizens Utility Board, 656 West Randolph,

4 Suite 500 West, Chicago 60661.

5 JUDGE HAYNES:  And on the telephone?

6 MR. REICHART:  It's just Staff witnesses.

7 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Let the record reflect that

8 there are no further appearances. 

9                   We're here today on two motions

10 before us, one involving CUB's motion to compel the

11 11th set of data requests.  And the other is the

12 request for a deposition of Russ Strobel (phonetic). 

13 The parties -- taking the Strobel one first, did the

14 parties want to argue that today?  How did you want

15 to proceed with that?  Are you not prepared to?

16 MR. ROONEY:  We're prepared to argue that today.

17 MR. KELTER:  We actually are not.  We didn't

18 realize it was -- well, it wasn't on the agenda for

19 today as far as we knew. 

20 JUDGE HAYNES:  That's fine.

21 MR. ROONEY:  Unless you just wanted to issue a

22 ruling without argument.  We're not asking for an
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1 argument.

2 JUDGE HAYNES:  We weren't sure if the parties

3 requested argument or not, so...

4 MR. KELTER:  No, we don't need argument either.

5 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Then we'll go straight to

6 the motion to compel.

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  I guess since this is CUB and Cook

8 County's motion, we'll let them address their

9 argument and then you guys can respond to it.  And

10 then I don't know if Staff or the Attorney General

11 is going to have any response, but we'll give

12 everyone an opportunity to be heard.

13 MR. BALOUGH:  Thank you, your Honor.  On behalf

14 of CUB, Richard Balough.  Your Honors, this motion

15 to compel comes before you because we've been

16 unsuccessful in getting our data requests fully and

17 accurately answered.  There seems to be several

18 areas of contention, and I think basically it boils

19 down to the question of what is Mr. Lazar's function

20 in this docket, was -- is there any attorney-client

21 or any work product privilege.  I think the answer

22 to that question has to be no. 
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1                   First of all, there is no

2 attorney-client privilege at all.  Nicor has argued

3 throughout this case that Mr. Lazar has been hired

4 by a Special Committee of the Board of Directors of

5 Nicor, Inc., not even Nicor, Inc., not Nicor Gas. 

6 If there is any attorney-client relationship, it is

7 between the Special Committee and Mr. Lazar. 

8                   However, Nicor's own filings and

9 the Lazar Report showed that there was no

10 attorney-client privilege between Mr. Lazar and the

11 Special Committee because he was not functioning as

12 an attorney.  The report to the Special Committee

13 itself points out, which they made public, that

14 Mr. Lazar was conducting factual findings and

15 conclusions.  He was not giving legal advice.  He

16 was not giving strategy.  So there is no

17 attorney-client privilege. 

18                   What did Mr. Lazar do?  All he was

19 doing was doing a factual investigation.  And that

20 factual investigation was not interviewing members

21 of the Special Committee, but in fact he was

22 interviewing people of Nicor Gas, obtaining
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1 materials from Nicor Gas, an independent third

2 party, separate and apart from any attorney-client

3 relationship. 

4                   In fact, in the discovery that we

5 have received where there are witness summaries --

6 and we've pointed this out in our brief -- it is

7 clear that each witness, each employee of Nicor Gas

8 was told either personally by Mr. Lazar or

9 representatives of Mr. Lazar that Mr. Lazar was not

10 their attorney, he was not Nicor Gas's attorney,

11 that he had the right if he wanted to to make

12 whatever they told him public, that the Company had

13 the right to make it public, and therefore, there

14 was no attorney-client privilege attached. 

15                   For there to be an attorney-client

16 privilege, a statement has to originate in

17 confidence that it will not be disclosed, it has to

18 be made by an attorney acting in his legal capacity

19 for the purpose of securing legal advice of

20 services, that was not done, and it must remain

21 confidential. 

22                   In addition, they're seeking
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1 documents that Mr. Lazar reviewed.  Likewise those

2 documents came from Nicor Gas, not the Special

3 Committee.  There's obviously no control over

4 Mr. Lazar and the people he hired because in fact in

5 the -- in an affidavit that was recently filed by

6 Mr. McNamara -- he works for one of the counsel for

7 Nicor -- he said that KBMG (phonetic) had access to

8 Nicor Gas's e-mail system, downloaded those e-mails,

9 and ultimately produced them. 

10                   There was no control over KBMG. 

11 There was no attempt by Nicor Gas to maintain any

12 attorney-client confidences, any attorney-client

13 privileges.  They have waived any kind of

14 attorney-client relationship at all if there was one

15 to begin with. 

16                   On top of that, Nicor Gas has now

17 made Mr. Lazar a witness in this proceeding.  As

18 such -- and the cases are clear -- he's waived any

19 attorney-client privilege he may have; he's been

20 called as a witness.  He can be cross-examined and

21 he will be cross-examined as part of this hearing,

22 but as an expert witness we are entitled to know
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1 what he looked at, what he reviewed, the people he

2 talked to, what conclusions he reached, what

3 conclusions he discarded. 

4                   All those are in our data requests

5 that they are flatly refusing to produce.  In fact,

6 they're saying we can't even assert any of this

7 privilege because it's Sidley & Austin's privilege

8 to assert.  No, any privilege ultimately goes to the

9 client.  Sidley can certainly assert the privilege,

10 but it's on behalf of the client. 

11                   So Nicor is coming in here saying,

12 Mr. Lazar had an attorney-client relationship with

13 us, but we can't get any of those documents because

14 Sidley is asserting the privilege.  Well, that

15 privilege is Nicor's to release if it wants to do

16 so, but it has been disinclined to do it. 

17                   And if you look at what he was

18 doing, he was not functioning as an attorney.  His

19 report was factual, not legal strategies.  In fact,

20 if Nicor is now claiming that somehow Mr. Lazar is

21 giving legal advice, is giving strategies in this

22 docket which is where we're asking the questions,
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1 then Mr. Lazar may have other concerns because you

2 cannot act as both a witness and a lawyer in a

3 proceeding. 

4                   So for the reasons that we've

5 stated in our motion -- and we attached our data

6 requests, and when you start going through those

7 data requests, you can see that they did not answer

8 those data requests.  I don't want to at this point

9 go through each one of them, but we'd certainly be

10 happy to point out in each request why we believe

11 they were deficient and why we should be able to

12 obtain this information so we can make a logical

13 determination whether or not we are going to request

14 a subpoena to depose Mr. Lazar. 

15                   Thank you.

16 JUDGE DOLAN:  Thank you.

17 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you, your Honor -- your

18 Honors.  I want to be careful in the first instance

19 as to what is before your Honors today on the

20 several motions to compel that are culminated in the

21 motion that is now before you.  This is referenced

22 in our brief, but I'll repeat it for the purpose of



316

1 clarity because I think it's awfully important that

2 the issues we address today are in fact the issues

3 that are before you. 

4                   CUB is asserting, after the filing

5 of our responses to the data requests, that we have

6 not responded fully to them.  CUB has requested the

7 witness summaries prepared by Mr. Lazar including

8 any redactions as to those witness summaries.  CUB

9 has requested a privilege log presumably of all

10 documents withheld by Nicor Gas that is privileged

11 in this proceeding.  CUB has requested additional

12 time in order to make a determination as to whether

13 it would like to seek a subpoena for Mr. Lazar's 

14 deposition.  And lastly, CUB has requested that your

15 Honors modify and in effect reverse your prior

16 ruling and allow the deposition of Mr. Lazar after

17 his testimony has been filed. 

18                   Now, as to that relatively short

19 list, it's my understanding based on your Honors' 

20 statements at the prior hearing, I believe last

21 week, that your Honors are disinclined to modify or

22 reverse your prior ruling.  So I don't intend to
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1 address that portion of the relief sought by CUB. 

2                   As a factual matter, there should

3 be no dispute before your Honors that the witness

4 summaries of all interviews conducted by Mr. Lazar

5 and the conduct of his activities on behalf the

6 Special Committee have been produced voluntarily by

7 Mr. Lazar to all parties in this proceeding

8 contemporaneously in the same form.  So with respect

9 to the request for the witness summaries, I'm not

10 going to address that either. 

11                   That leaves us with four items: 

12 The actual responses to the 11 DRs, the redactions

13 to the witness summaries, the request for a

14 privilege log, and the request for additional time. 

15 Now I can address these individually, and I would

16 suggest for purposes of moving the hearing forward

17 quickly and possibly resolving all of these issues

18 if your Honors are so inclined today that you could

19 tell me which one you'd like to hear about first and

20 certainly we could provide Mr. Balough with an

21 opportunity to respond to -- reply to anything I

22 might say. 
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1                   And we could pick off the issues

2 one by one.  It's been my experience that addressing

3 each issue individually sometimes is more productive

4 than one large argument that may confuse the actual

5 issues that are before your Honors.  In the

6 alternative, if you'd like, I can go ahead and in

7 effect make a statement as to all of these. 

8                   And when we get to the specific

9 responses to the data requests, as we noted in our

10 response brief, the motion that was filed by CUB

11 didn't specify any defect as to any response to a

12 data request.  As a practical matter or as a

13 customary matter, the motion is defective on its

14 face.  We had nothing to respond to.  And, you know,

15 certainly it would be our preference if your Honors

16 would simply deny the motion on its face and we

17 could move on. 

18                   I tend to think that for purposes

19 of doing this on the merits and giving everybody an

20 opportunity, maybe the best approach is to look at

21 them individually because that is, in fact, the gist

22 of the subject matter that's before you today.  So
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1 before I spend any more of your time, do you have a

2 preference for how you would like the Company to

3 respond?

4 JUDGE DOLAN:  First in my mind, and I think Judge

5 Haynes will agree, is I'd like to hear an argument

6 why you think Mr. Lazar is entitled to

7 attorney-client privilege.

8 MR. ANDREOLI:  Very good.

9 JUDGE DOLAN:  And I'd also just add to that fact,

10 I would -- I noticed in the data requests it kind of

11 goes back and forth with Sidley and then it talks

12 about Mr. Lazar.  Now, was he hired as a member of

13 Sidley or was he hired as -- in his individual

14 capacity?

15 MR. ANDREOLI:  I want to be very careful in

16 responding and I want to repeat and emphasize that

17 Nicor Gas has not asserted an attorney-client

18 privilege with respect to the materials sought by

19 the 11 data requests.  That is a factual matter.  We

20 have not asserted that privilege, nor for that

21 matter have we asserted a work product privilege as

22 to any of the matters sought by the 11 data
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1 requests.  Those are facts that your Honors can take

2 as truth. 

3                   Now I'm going to address, Judge,

4 the question that you asked specifically and I'm

5 going to do it in this fashion.  Mr. Lazar was hired

6 as a member of Sidley & Austin to perform work in

7 his capacity as an attorney for the Special

8 Committee of the Board of Directors of Nicor, Inc. 

9 Mr. Lazar performed in that function and conducted

10 an investigation primarily of the GCPP program as it

11 was operated by Nicor Gas in an independent

12 capacity.  I'm sure you can appreciate that his

13 independence from Nicor Gas was important for

14 purposes of the investigation. 

15                   We have submitted an affidavit

16 previously because your Honors may recall that some

17 of these issues previously were briefed back in

18 January or February in response to the first

19 iteration of this motion.  We attached an affidavit

20 to that response, and I can certainly provide your

21 Honors with copies of that affidavit.  It was also

22 produced by Associate General Counsel of Nicor Gas,
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1 Dan McNamara. 

2                   The affidavit states in no

3 uncertain terms that Nicor Gas is not Mr. Lazar's

4 client, never has been, and currently is not in the

5 context of this proceeding.  Mr. Lazar is appearing

6 as a witness on behalf of Nicor Gas voluntarily.  We

7 asked him to appear as a witness, and he agreed to

8 appear as a witness.  His appearance as a witness is

9 limited.  He is only appearing for purposes of

10 describing the facts of his investigation and the

11 facts of his findings and conclusions which are

12 contained in the Lazar Report which has been

13 released to the public in unredacted form. 

14                   I want to note that the work

15 product privilege that is being asserted with

16 respect to one of the DRs which asks for drafts of

17 the report and with respect to the redactions on the

18 witness summaries is being asserted by Mr. Lazar. 

19 It is in his capacity an a member of Sidley.  There

20 should be and is no distinction between the two. 

21 The attorneys make up the law firm, and the law firm

22 is the attorneys. 
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1                   As a majority matter, the work

2 product privilege may ne asserted either by the

3 attorney or by the client.  I can tell you that that

4 is the statement of law found in the statement of

5 law governing lawyers' conduct, the work product

6 privilege may be asserted by the attorney for his

7 privacy interests and may be maintained by the

8 attorney so long as that interest is not adverse to

9 the clients, in this case, the Special Committee of

10 the Board of Directors. 

11                   I will also tell you interestingly

12 that a Federal Court operating in the Northern

13 District of Illinois has held that the work product

14 privilege only may be asserted by the attorney.  I

15 don't necessarily subscribe to that view which I

16 believe is the minority view, but I think you should

17 at least be aware of it for purposes of this

18 proceeding. 

19                   In summary, there's two main

20 points to make here.  One is that there is no

21 attorney-client privilege or work product privilege

22 being asserted by Nicor Gas.  It is being asserted
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1 by Mr. Lazar in his capacity as an attorney for the

2 Special Committee of the Board of Directors of

3 Nicor, Inc.  Mr. Lazar and Sidley & Austin are

4 parties to this proceeding, nor are they counsel to

5 any parties for this proceeding.  Nicor, Inc. is not

6 a party to this proceeding and is non-jurisdictional

7 to this Commission.  The Special Committee of the

8 Board of Director of Nicor, Inc. is not a party and

9 is non-jurisdictional to this Commission. 

10                   Counsel has made an argument that

11 CUB has provided case law which supports a waiver of

12 the work product doctrine where an attorney becomes

13 a witness in a case.  The first two cases cited by

14 CUB -- or the latter two, frankly in terms of the

15 order of the briefing, Wagner and Carr (phonetic),

16 have no factual or legal pertinence to this

17 proceeding.  They deal with a party which has

18 revealed its attorney-client privilege information

19 to a testifying expert and an attorney whose work

20 product is the basis for an expert opinion. 

21                   In both cases, they're dealing

22 with parties to the proceeding.  The latter case,
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1 Beneficial, deals specifically with a party who

2 offers its attorneys' advice in support of a claim

3 or defense the party is asserting in the proceeding. 

4 Nicor Gas is not offering its attorneys' advice --

5 that would include Mr. Rooney and myself -- in

6 support of any claim or defense in this proceeding.

7 Mr. Lazar is not its attorney.  In this case, it

8 offers no guidance whatsoever for purposes of your

9 Honors' ruling. 

10                   I want to close by noting what I

11 think is the most important aspect of this argument. 

12 And that is as our witness, in effect a witness as

13 to the facts of his investigation and the facts of

14 his findings and conclusions, Mr. Lazar voluntarily

15 and well in advance of the time period in which he

16 ordinarily would be expected as a witness to provide

17 such information has provided every bit of relevant

18 information for purposes of determining the bases

19 for his testimony.  He has provided all of the

20 witness interviews he conducted.  Staff has had an

21 opportunity frankly to consult with Mr. Lazar with

22 respect to the limited redactions -- I meant CUB, my
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1 apologies.  Mr. Lazar voluntarily has provided

2 KBMG's work papers, all of them.  And Mr. Lazar's --

3 the documents relied upon by Mr. Lazar have been

4 produced to all of the parties in this case in their

5 entirety months ago. 

6                   What I am saying is that we are

7 litigating and arguing about a motion which seeks,

8 one, drafts of the report; and two, Mr. Lazar's

9 attorney work product only in limited redactions

10 contained of the previously disclosed witness

11 summaries which reflect his opinions and thinking

12 and those of his colleagues at Sidley & Austin. 

13                   To the extent a work product

14 doctrine argument is even applicable here, which it

15 is not given the identity of Mr. Lazar and Nicor,

16 Inc., I would direct your Honors to the high

17 standard for the required disclosure of work product

18 under Illinois law as reflected in the Consolidation

19 Code (phonetic) case and its related case which is a

20 showing of absolute impossibility. 

21                   No such showing has been made, and

22 based on these facts and this law, the request for
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1 the disclosure -- compel disclosure of Mr. Lazar's

2 work product should not and under the circumstances

3 cannot be granted.

4                   Now, I apologize for belaboring

5 that if I did.  I can make a very brief set of

6 comments as to the privilege log and the request for

7 additional time or I could forebear for the time

8 being and respond to questions or turn it back over

9 to Mr. Balough, whatever suits your Honors.

10 JUDGE DOLAN:  Would you prefer to respond now?

11 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes, your Honors.  Let me approach

12 the last argument first, that we have to show an

13 absolute impossibility to obtain the materials, one

14 of which as being the drafts of the Lazar Report.  I

15 ask you, how can we get drafts of the Lazar Report

16 unless they turn them over?  I don't know how we can

17 show it's any more impossible.  We are not certainly

18 going to go over to Sidley & Austin and break into

19 their files.  The only way we can get it is if they

20 produce it. 

21                   Second of all, they keep ignoring

22 the fact that Mr. Lazar is a witness in this case. 
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1 And I would point the Examiners to the Wagner case

2 in which there is a discussion about once they

3 become a witness that they can be cross-examined for

4 the purpose of discrediting their testimony as well

5 as ascertain which factors were taken into account

6 and which were disregarded.  We're allowed to

7 cross-examine the witness with respect to material

8 which he has reviewed but which he did not rely.  We

9 may venture beyond the facts supported in the record

10 and inquire as to what change in conditions would

11 affect his opinion. 

12                   So we're entitled to all this

13 information once Mr. Lazar became a witness.  They

14 cannot just pick and choose what they're going to

15 show to us and say, Well, we're going to show you

16 some things and not others, but he's a voluntary

17 witness, so you're not entitled to see everything he

18 did.  That just is not -- that is not the law.  They

19 have waived the privilege. 

20                   And furthermore, they keep

21 referring to the fact that Mr. Lazar was functioning

22 for the Special Committee and not Nicor Gas.  They
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1 keep ignoring the fact that Nicor Gas voluntarily

2 turned over all of its e-mails including privileged

3 and confidential materials to someone they readily

4 admit has nothing at all to do with Nicor Gas.  And

5 they have waived any type of privilege they have

6 over any documents that give to Mr. Lazar. 

7                   We're entitled to review those

8 documents both as him being a witness, and second of

9 all that there has been an absolute waiver of the

10 attorney-client privilege and any confidences that

11 they had with regards to Nicor Gas. 

12                   As to the redacted material, he is

13 not functioning as legal counsel in this case. 

14 We're entitled to see what he based his opinions on. 

15 If there were comments in there about, Well, this

16 witness not credible, I didn't like the color of

17 this person's hair, we're entitled to know that as

18 to what was the basis of his opinion. 

19                   And being able to redact materials

20 without even providing a privilege log is just not

21 possible.  We have an obligation and a right to see

22 what he relied upon and what he did not rely upon
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1 and what factors he took into account.  They're the

2 ones who have made him a witness in this case, not

3 us.  By having him put in as a witness in this case,

4 they have -- they now must fall under the rules that

5 allow for us to do discovery and to receive

6 materials upon the witness. 

7                   And again, I'll refer you to the

8 People V. Wagner for a discussion by the Illinois

9 Supreme Court as to what happens when you turn over

10 legal materials to an expert witness.

11 JUDGE DOLAN:  Just so we can kind of narrow this

12 down, are there any of these questions in your 11th

13 set of data requests that are satisfactory to you,

14 or are you feeling that none of the responses are

15 appropriate?

16 MR. BALOUGH:  Well, your Honor, there's several

17 problems with the responses, and we outlined those

18 in our last filing.  But for example, if I may --

19 your Honor, it may be easier to go through them as

20 opposed to picking out which ones...

21 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

22 MR. BALOUGH:  Would you like us to do that at
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1 this time?

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  Yeah, why don't you, and then that

3 will give us a little bit better idea of what we're

4 talking about.

5 MR. BALOUGH:  Okay.  Your Honor, first as to

6 11.01, we have asked them for this information and

7 they said that Mr. Lazar had made no findings on the

8 issue and that the report addresses all the issues

9 and concerns of which he made findings.  We're

10 entitled to find out whether Mr. Lazar investigated

11 these allegations.  And if he did not make findings,

12 we're entitled to know the reasons for him not

13 making those findings as well.

14 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  But I mean, they state that

15 he made no findings so I don't know how -- do you

16 want them to answer it clearer, and to say that he

17 didn't investigate it, he had no findings or --

18 MR. BALOUGH:  That's correct.  Because he could

19 have.  As far -- since we don't have the drafts, as

20 far we know, he could have made a finding in the

21 draft that was later, for whatever reason, taken

22 out.  And I think we're entitled to know that so
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1 when we at some point cross-examine him, we'll know

2 what he was relying upon or what he did not rely

3 upon and what his findings were or were not.

4 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

5 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, just briefly.  There

6 is -- your Honors, there is unlike in the Circuit

7 Court, there's very little limitation on the amount

8 of discovery that can be served on a party in a

9 Commission proceeding.  We've been served with a lot

10 of discovery.  We answered these data requests under

11 adverse circumstances in order to resolve the issues

12 associated with them. 

13                   Data Request 11.01 asks

14 specifically for the company to provide all of

15 Sidley's findings with respect to three enumerated

16 items.  We have responded fully and clearly to the

17 data request served.  It is not incumbent on the

18 Company to intuit what additional information may be

19 sought.  CUB certainly can serve follow-up data

20 requests in the event the question originally asked

21 was not the question intended or did not elicit the

22 information sought.  There has to be some limit. 
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1                   This question -- I apologize, the

2 response to this question is not objectional.  It is

3 complete.  It is accurate to the best of my

4 knowledge.  I understand that we're going to go

5 through these one at a time.  I'm willing, of

6 course, to do that, but we're simply asking that to

7 the extent we have responded fully and completely

8 and properly, we move on.

9 JUDGE DOLAN:  Well, that's -- I was hoping to

10 narrow it down just for this purpose, and that's why

11 I'm asking them to specifically point out what their

12 objections are so we --

13 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you, your Honor.  I

14 appreciate that.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Mr. Balough, do you want

16 to --

17 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes, thank you.  11.02, your Honor,

18 one of our problems with these answers to these

19 questions is we asked them a straight yes or no

20 question, and then they come back and say they have

21 no such opinion at this time and we want to know if

22 they're going to give us a yes or no answer on
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1 these.  And then we asked for them to explain, and 

2 they offered no explanation.

3 JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Andreoli.

4 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you.  For purposes of this

5 question and for several to follow, the question

6 asks for Sidley's opinion.  As stated in our

7 response brief and as I stated earlier in my

8 argument, Mr. Lazar is appearing solely for the

9 purpose of describing his investigation and the

10 findings and conclusions that resulted from that

11 investigation. 

12                   It is very important to note, and

13 your Honors may already know based on the testimony

14 that has been filed in this proceeding, that we have

15 filed the testimony of an expert in accounting and

16 it is possible that certain of the questions

17 addressed here once CUB has had an opportunity to

18 review that testimony may be more appropriately

19 directed to him or to another Company witness. 

20                   It is not incumbent on the company

21 nor is it required or appropriate for Mr. Lazar to

22 develop new findings and conclusions or opinions
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1 that he does not hold.  This question is predicated

2 on Mr. Lazar holding an opinion.  In Sidley's

3 opinion.  Everything that follows from that is

4 predicated on whether or not he holds an opinion on

5 the subject matter listed here, and he does not. 

6 And for him to develop an opinion solely for

7 purposes of responding to this DR is neither

8 productive nor material to any matter raised this

9 proceeding. 

10                   As Mr. Rooney points out, they can

11 develop their own opinions, meaning the Intervenors

12 in this case.  I guess the short answer is -- and

13 11.03 is not a particularly good example of it, but

14 11.04 is a good example of it.  That is a question

15 we are going to respond to.  We're trying to develop

16 that information.  That question is not improper on

17 its face.  It is a question that we are able to

18 answer. 

19                   I think the distinction between

20 the two questions is obvious when you look at them,

21 but I'm trying to point out that the idea here

22 despite the fact that these questions are untimely,
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1 difficult, and not necessarily designed to elicit

2 information that Mr. Lazar should be -- that has

3 anything to do with his testimony, we're trying to

4 be responsive.

5                   I have nothing further.  Thank

6 you.

7 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, we've already addressed

8 11.03 which is the --

9 JUDGE DOLAN:  Yeah.

10 MR. BALOUGH:  11.04, it's interesting that they

11 are now just trying to find out whether or not FASB

12 49 (phonetic) -- whether they should investigate it

13 or have alternatives.  This is a basic question.  If

14 the testimony is already prepared and already done,

15 we would expect that they -- if the report is

16 complete, then there shouldn't be any further

17 investigations in this.

18 MR. ANDREOLI:  I would disagree to the extent

19 that the report itself -- which has been public now

20 for eight months, ten months, something like that --

21 discusses, I believe, Mr. Lazar and Sidley's finding

22 of FASB 49 was in fact the correct accounting
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1 procedure for certain transactions under the GCPP. 

2                   The question asks whether Sidley

3 and/or KBMG considered alternatives to FASB 49.  I

4 think that's a question that we are going to try to

5 answer.  It is not a question that we could answer

6 based on the report or based on Mr. Lazar's

7 testimony, whatever shape it might be in, because it

8 is not a point of -- it is not contained in the

9 former, and I feel fairly confident it will not be

10 contained in the latter. 

11                   This is, however, a question that

12 we have not declined to answer.  It's simply a

13 question that at the time we were unable to answer. 

14 It is a question that is frankly appropriately

15 answered after a witness's testimony is filed.  But

16 this is not a question we're contesting.

17 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honors, as I understand, his

18 testimony is going to be the report.  So I don't

19 understand why they have not investigated whether

20 there are any alternatives or not, and how they're

21 going to -- how they're continuing to have an

22 investigation about this when they've reported that
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1 their testimony is complete.  They've either done it

2 or they haven't.  They have it or they don't.

3 JUDGE DOLAN:  And what time frame you looking at

4 to complete this investigation?

5 MR. ANDREOLI:  If your Honors are asking for a

6 period of time in which we could respond to CUB

7 11.04, I would hope that that would be a very short

8 period of time.  Frankly, almost any period of time,

9 your Honors, to the extent you feel you need to

10 order a response to this question set, short of this

11 evening or tomorrow.  If you would give us a little

12 time, we do have to work with a third-party here in

13 the sense that we have to go through both Mr. Lazar

14 and KBMG in order to make sure that there's an

15 appropriate answer. 

16                   I can tell you maybe just by way

17 of tipping our hat, that the answer is quite

18 possibly no alternatives, but that's certainly not

19 an answer I was going to put down in the form of a

20 data response request unless I was fully sure that

21 was the correct answer. 

22                   So that being said, I don't
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1 believe we need to spend any more time on this data

2 request.  I don't believe an order is properly

3 issued on this data request at this time.  To the

4 extent your Honors would like to direct us to a

5 period of time to complete the response to the data

6 request, we will do so.

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Mr. Balough, why don't

8 you -- did you want to address 3 or do you want

9 to...?

10 MR. BALOUGH:  We've...

11 MR. ANDREOLI:  I think we've billed the beast on

12 3.

13 MR. BALOUGH:  I believe we have thoroughly

14 discussed No. 3, your Honor.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  So we're on No. 5 then?

16 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes.  Again, your Honor, what we're

17 talking about is a supposed investigation that has

18 been completed.  And we're looking where they have

19 made accounting errors that wouldn't call for

20 speculation.  And when you say it's outside his

21 anticipated testimony, well, the fact is we're

22 entitled to find out what areas he looked at whether
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1 or not it's included in his testimony or not. 

2                   And we're entitled to find out

3 what his opinion is on this based upon his

4 investigation.  The fact that they didn't include it

5 in their report has no bearing on whether or not

6 it's irrelevant to the question to be asked.

7 MR. ANDREOLI:  With all due respect and deference

8 to Mr. Balough and CUB and fully recognizing the

9 discovery policy of the Commission, this question on

10 its face and improper, is vague and ambiguous, it

11 calls for speculation.  It is not a question that

12 any witness could answer.  It's not a question in

13 any circumstance that would lead to the development

14 of admissible evidence. 

15                   This question is one which we have

16 declined to answer.  I believe we've properly

17 declined to answer it.  If CUB wishes to ask a more

18 specific question or a question which goes to some

19 relevant or material matter in this case, we would

20 answer that question. 

21                   I have nothing further on this

22 one.
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1 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, this is one of the

2 problems.  We've had these requests outstanding for

3 over six months.  We've had open an invitation if

4 any of these questions were vague or ambiguous for

5 them to clarify.  Their position has been they're

6 just not going to answer these questions.  And for

7 them to say as they've been saying on some of these

8 responses that they need more time, these were

9 served back in, I believe, December.

10 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honors, I am disinclined to

11 engage in argument among counsel as opposed to

12 argument at the bench because I believe we're making

13 progress here and I think that's in everyone's

14 interest.  I will note that this motion itself, I

15 believe, was originally filed in January, possibly

16 February. 

17                   Your Honors may recall -- Judge

18 Dolan, I don't recall if you were here yet, but

19 Judge Haynes you may recall that we were able to set

20 off this motion as well as another motion by the

21 fact that Mr. Lazar was willing to produce materials

22 he has produced in this case and did so for the
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1 parties to review.  This motion was not reviewed --

2 excuse me, renewed after that point in time until

3 the final hours before we were filing our testimony

4 with the assertion at that time that CUB required

5 this information in order to make a determination as

6 to whether to seek Mr. Lazar's deposition which is

7 another matter that I do intend to address which it

8 comes around. 

9                   The point being, this particular

10 question, to get back to the subject matter, is an

11 improper question unlike the one that preceded it

12 which is one that we can answer.  And there are

13 prior questions which seek to elicit opinions which

14 are improper for their own reasons. 

15                   But this particular question on

16 its face, How do the investigators believe Nicor Gas

17 could have made such a significant error in its

18 accounting for these transactions, is filled with

19 presumptions, is not a question that a fact witness,

20 an expert witness or any witness could answer or

21 should be required to answer.  I don't believe that

22 we have been dilatory in responding.  I don't
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1 believe these questions frankly are appropriate

2 until after a witness's testimony has been filed.

3 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, these questions

4 obviously we believe are appropriate, are properly

5 framed, and certainly any expert witness could

6 answer these questions. 

7                   As to 11.06, we had asked for the

8 identities of the people with respect to -- who are

9 employed by Arthur Andersen or Deloitte who

10 participated in the investigation.  This information

11 will assist us in trying to determine whether or not

12 we need to take any other depositions.  How do they

13 not know who the people were at KBMG who

14 participated in Mr. Lazar's investigation?

15 MR. ANDREOLI:  Should I respond.  May I --

16 JUDGE DOLAN:  Hold on.

17 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you.

18 JUDGE DOLAN:  Just for purposes of C, I'm

19 assuming that you're only asking for people that

20 were involved in this investigation, not every

21 employee.  You have any individuals who were

22 employed by Arthur Andersen or Deloitte --
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1 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes, it follows from it.  It

2 follows, I believe, from A.  We're not asking for

3 every -- we're obviously not asking for every

4 employee at KBMG.  We're asking just those who

5 participated in this investigation.

6 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  I guess it could be taken

7 either way.

8 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honors, with respect to A,

9 we've answered the question.  And B, we've answered

10 the question.  With respect to KBMG, we have

11 requested that information.  As noted in our

12 response brief, it may be that KBMG will decline to

13 provide that information. 

14                   I am not eager to have that come

15 about.  I would much prefer that KBMG simply

16 provided the information, and I believe that they --

17 that it will.  But there are internal and accounting

18 issues associated, at least as I understand it, from

19 KBMG's perspective as to divulging the identity of

20 personnel who work on any project.  And those are

21 issues we simply have to deal with and are trying to

22 deal with. 
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1                   As to C, we read the question. 

2 Literally, literally, the question is overly broad. 

3 If one were to read it with the limitation, any

4 individuals who are employed by Arthur Andersen and

5 Deloitte & Touche during the period of 1999 to

6 present, presumably in one or the other's capacity

7 as the auditors of Nicor Gas, that information from

8 our perspective is not relevant to the subject

9 matter, the issues before the Commission in this

10 case. 

11                   The identity of any individual

12 auditor has nothing to do with whether the Company

13 operated the GCPP in accordance with 9244 and/or

14 whether any refunds to be paid by the Company are

15 appropriate.  The identity of any individual auditor

16 has nothing to do with the subject matter of this

17 proceeding. 

18                   The final request, as best I can

19 tell, seems to look for information presumably

20 dealing with whether somebody at Sidley and/or KBMG

21 in some prior capacity did work for Nicor Gas.  I

22 fail to see the relevance of that question.  And we
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1 have, with respect to C and D, declined to respond. 

2 I believe that we have appropriately declined to

3 respond, although we're not obviously going to make

4 that determination, you are.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Balough, do you want to respond

6 to that one?

7 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, just let me simply say

8 that certainly as -- as to Part D, what we are

9 concerned about is whether or not there are any

10 potential conflicts where any other problems may

11 have resulted because of their previous involvement

12 with Nicor.  We're just simply trying to be able to

13 see whether there are any biases or prejudices of

14 any of these people who have conducted the

15 investigation. 

16                   I think we're entitled to find out

17 that type of information since they're -- you know,

18 we're talking about not only an accounting error,

19 but we're also talking about this is supposedly a

20 partial independent report.  We want to make sure

21 that the people who are involved in making this

22 independent report were in fact independent and had
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1 no other biases.

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Can we go on to the next

3 one?

4 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes.  Your Honor, with regards to

5 11.07, the problem is that we have been provided

6 with a lot of information.  They have not provided

7 us a way to be able to tell which work papers go

8 with which -- which support which adjustment.  And

9 what we're asking for here is a copy of the work

10 papers supporting each adjustment.  In other words,

11 rather than just say go through the 10,000 pages we

12 have given you -- I'm sorry, the 100,000 pages we

13 have given you, we are asking that they provide the

14 work papers that go with each adjustment.  That

15 certainly can be done merely by providing the Bates

16 stamped numbers for each adjustment and which work

17 papers support that adjustment.

18 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honors, as I noted earlier,

19 we have provided all of the documentation

20 supporting -- or that provides a basis for the

21 report.  The documentation has been provided in the

22 manner in which it is ordinarily kept in the course
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1 of business.  That is typically appropriate for

2 purposes of the document production, and that is the

3 production that we have made. 

4                   CUB and all the Intervenors in

5 this case have had these materials for months, have

6 had the opportunity to review these materials.  To

7 the extent that any party wished to inquire as to

8 any specific portion of these materials, I'm sure

9 that we could provide a response that would allow

10 them to understand what those materials are,

11 although to the extent your Honors have had the joy

12 of reviewing accounting work papers, they are

13 typically generally organized and can be understood

14 on their face. 

15                   What I'm suggesting is that the

16 information requested has been provided.  It's been

17 provided in a properly organized fashion.  To the

18 extent that CUB or any other Intervenor wants to ask

19 about some specific portion of these materials, then

20 we can answer that request possibly if it's properly

21 drafted and understandable.  But this type of

22 discovery -- what they've asked for here, we've
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1 provided.  And I don't know what else we can do.

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  Were those documents provided with

3 the report or were they --

4 MR. ANDREOLI:   They were provided subsequently. 

5 They were provided, as I understand it -- I'll defer

6 to Mr. Rooney.

7 MR. ROONEY:  Your Honor, these documents were

8 provided directly from KBMG to the parties I believe

9 in February of this year.  And same thing with the

10 Lazar interview summaries.  And judge Haynes may

11 recall that we agreed to produce -- to ask both

12 Mr. Lazar and KBMG to produce these documents within

13 seven days.

14                   And I think just for the sake of

15 the record being clear, we, being Counsel for Nicor

16 Gas, received those materials at the same time as

17 these other parties did because they were produced

18 directly from these two entities.

19 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, the problem is we have

20 received boxes of documents.  Our witness has looked

21 at these and cannot specifically find each paper

22 that goes with each adjustment.  What we are asking



349

1 is that the company provide us the documentation 

2 that supports each adjustment.  They can do that --

3 they've already provided the documents -- by giving

4 us a Bates stamped list.  As to this adjustment,

5 it's these work papers. 

6                   But you cannot just say go through

7 the 100,000 pages we gave you and go fish, it's in

8 there somewhere.  I think we're entitled to know

9 which work paper supports which adjustment.

10 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, the work papers

11 don't -- 100,000 page of documents is not even a

12 mildly accurate description of the extent of the

13 work papers.  All we're suggesting is looking at

14 this question on its face, we've provided the

15 documents asked for or had them provided by KBMG. 

16 And they are provided in the form in which work

17 papers are ordinarily kept. 

18                   To the extent there is a

19 particular adjustment, opinion finding, conclusion,

20 alteration, et cetera, that CUB or any Intervenor is

21 interested in, the work papers are not such that you

22 can, as I understand it, cull out one particular
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1 page and tie it to something.  It would be far more

2 productive all around if the party serving discovery

3 asked a specific question, and I'm sure we could

4 have that question answered.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  On to the next one.

6 MR. BALOUGH:  As to 11.08, again, this goes to

7 the question of what consideration -- what Sidley's

8 opinion is as it regards to this treatment and

9 whether it was reasonable under the PBR.  We are

10 seeking again, to find out whether or not -- they

11 say well, he's not made it in his report, but what

12 we're entitled to know is whether or not he

13 considered it, whether it was discarded, whether

14 it's in any of the draft reports. 

15                   Since he is a witness in this

16 case, we're entitled to know what he -- what his

17 opinions are, not only as to what he's testifying to

18 but the issues he's selectively chosen not to

19 testify to.

20 JUDGE DOLAN:  So is this question really directed

21 to Mr. Lazar instead of Sidley in general?

22 MR. BALOUGH:  Well, your Honors, Sidley and Lazar
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1 seem to be...

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  Interchangeable.

3 MR. BALOUGH:  Seem to be interchangeable in our

4 view.

5 MR. ANDREOLI:  Just briefly, your Honors.  The

6 question asks for an opinion which our witness does

7 not hold.  It's the same objection, I suppose, that

8 I described earlier.

9                   I have nothing further. 

10 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

11 MR. BALOUGH:  Okay.  Your Honor, as to No. 11,

12 we've asked that --

13 MR. ROONEY:  Weren't we on 9?

14 MR. BALOUGH:  I'm sorry.  Let me point out 9, a

15 series of specific issues that we asked whether or

16 not they investigated and if they did, what did the

17 investigation reveal.  Their answer is that it's

18 outside of the scope of the report and his

19 anticipated testimony.  That doesn't mean it's the

20 question.  The question is, did they investigate it,

21 and if they investigated it, what did it reveal. 

22                   Whether or not it's in their
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1 report does not answer the question.  What we're

2 looking for is information that -- relevant

3 information concerning what happened with the PBR

4 program.  And these are issues that have been raised

5 and we're entitled to know, I believe, as to whether

6 or not they investigated those issues and what the

7 investigation revealed.  If they did no

8 investigation on those issues, then they did none. 

9 But whether or not it's in the report does not

10 answer the question.

11 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, the report fully

12 describes the scope of Mr. Lazar's investigation. 

13 Counsel and CUB are on notice that Mr. Lazar's

14 testimony will describe the investigation and the

15 findings and conclusions that Sidley, KBMG's

16 assistants, arrived at.  CUB, if it didn't know

17 then, knows now that the questions here are wholly

18 outside the scope of the report and his testimony. 

19 These are not relevant questions for purposes of the

20 subject matter of this proceeding.  I believe they

21 are appropriately answered.

22 JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Mr. Balough.
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1 MR. BALOUGH:  Thank you.  11.10, your Honor, we

2 are asking the question whether Sidley and KBMG

3 agrees with the accounting treatment discussed in

4 the report initiated by the company.  They have

5 objected to it first as being vague; and second of

6 all, they are objecting saying that it's outside the

7 scope of the report and Mr. Lazar's testimony. 

8                   Again what we are trying to find

9 out is whether they -- purportedly these people have

10 made an independent investigation, and we're

11 entitled to know, I believe, whether or not they

12 agree with the changes the company made as a result

13 and as discussed in the report.  It's relevant to

14 the issue of -- the issues discussed in the report. 

15 And whether or not they specifically put a

16 conclusion in the report on the issues is not the

17 pertinent question. 

18                   The pertinent question is whether

19 or not the information sought is relevant to this

20 hearing and since they -- Sidley and KBMG supposedly

21 did an investigation, we're entitled to find out

22 whether or not they agree with the changes the
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1 company made.

2 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honors, this is not an

3 unimportant point.  Mr. Lazar conducted an

4 investigation and arrived at certain findings and

5 conclusions.  The company subsequently made

6 determinations as to its accounting and restated its

7 financial statements in March.  The restated

8 financial statements were audited by an independent

9 accounting firm, Deloitte & Touche, the company's

10 auditors. 

11                   To suggest that Mr. Lazar in his

12 capacity as a witness, as a witness only to the

13 investigation that he led and the findings and

14 conclusions that the investigation provided, should

15 be required to opine as to subsequent accounting

16 changes which were audited and included in the

17 company's financial statements during the pendency

18 of securities litigation outside of this Commission

19 is wholly improper and is not an exercise that this

20 Commission should in any way approve.

21 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honors, that argument is very

22 interesting because what they're saying is while
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1 Mr. Lazar did this report, he made certain

2 recommendations that we're going to put in evidence

3 in this case, and whether or not those

4 recommendations were followed by anybody is

5 irrelevant, after all Mr. Lazar is not an accounting

6 person.  Well, then what's the purpose of putting in

7 the report? 

8                   What they're basically doing is

9 saying, Well, he did this investigation and the

10 company may or may not have followed what he did. 

11 Certainly that defeats the whole purpose of them

12 having him penned this report then if they're now

13 saying, Well, that report -- we don't want you to

14 know whether or not we followed what Mr. Lazar said.

15 MR. ANDREOLI:  That is an inaccurate

16 characterization of Mr. Lazar's role and the facts

17 before you.  The restatements are public record. 

18 The veracity of the restatements are reflected in

19 the testimony Mr. Barrett (phonetic), our witness in

20 this case, who is an expert in accounting and who

21 specifically opines as to whether the restatements

22 made by the company -- whether the adjustments from
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1 the report accurately reflect the findings and

2 conclusions of Mr. Lazar's report. 

3                   I cannot state forcefully enough

4 that the restatements are public and are audited

5 documents.  We have a witness opining as to whether

6 the findings and conclusions contained in

7 Mr. Lazar's report made their way into the restated

8 financials.  Mr. Lazar's role and purpose in this

9 proceeding does not continue to providing a

10 retrospective on whether the company did one thing

11 or another or anything at all once his investigation

12 was completed.  I believe you will note that

13 Mr. Lazar's investigation ended as of the date of

14 his report.  He would be in no position to respond

15 to this question even if he -- he is in no position

16 to respond to this question. 

17                   Nothing further.

18 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

19 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, the final response is

20 he is -- Mr. Lazar is a witness in this case.  His

21 report is in this case or will be or will be

22 attempted to be put into this case.  I think we're
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1 entitled to know what his opinions are to whether or

2 not his report was followed.  

3 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, not to belabor this,

4 but to just put a fine point on it because it is

5 easy in this respect, he doesn't have an opinion. 

6 Nothing further.

7 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes, your Honor 11.12 is the last

8 one.

9 JUDGE HAYNES:  No 11.11?

10 MR. BALOUGH:  Di I skip 11.11?  I'm sorry.  I got

11 ahead of myself. 

12 MR. ANDREOLI:  If you wanted to do 11.12 just

13 briefly, it might be -- I'm only suggesting that

14 because there is some connection to 11.10 and it

15 might go quicker.  But that's merely a suggestion.

16 MR. BALOUGH:  Let me do 11.11.  Again, those same

17 questions we've been talking about.  I don't know

18 that we need to discuss it any further other than

19 the fact that we're trying to find out whether or

20 not the Lazar Report agrees with these.  And the

21 fact that they've made no findings or conclusions

22 still goes to the question whether or not there was
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1 an investigation done.  And we're -- again, he's a

2 witness in this case and we're entitled to find out

3 what his opinion is on these matters.

4 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honors, I won't add anything

5 except to say with respect to D, it literally is an

6 instance where we were unable to respond because we

7 did not understand the question and have not had a

8 chance yet to refer to counsel and get a

9 clarification.  And as to the initial issues, it is

10 similar to the prior objection.  I'd just as well

11 move on, and if your Honors have any question as to

12 a response, I'll be happy to answer.

13 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

14 MR. BALOUGH:  Okay.  Your Honor, now as to 11.12,

15 this is, I think, a fairly clear question in that

16 we're asking why they're relying on the company to

17 compute the impact of these various accounting

18 changes rather than quantifying the impact in the

19 report itself. 

20                   I think that's a fairly

21 straightforward and clear question, and for them to

22 say that it's outside the scope and report and his
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1 anticipated testimony...  The report says we're

2 going to let the company do this computations, and

3 we're asking them to explain why they're having the

4 company do that rather than having KBMG, which was

5 hired along with -- by Mr. Lazar, why that was not

6 done.

7 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honors, KBMG served as

8 Mr. Lazar's consultant for the purpose of the

9 investigation.  KBMG, as you might expect in the

10 ordinary course, was retained by Sidley and/or

11 Mr. Lazar.  To suggest that Mr. Lazar and/or Sidley

12 in any capacity would have authority or would want

13 authority to develop for the company the company's

14 financial statements is not credible.  I have

15 nothing further.  

16                   Could I make just a brief note

17 that from my list we have certainly covered the 11

18 DRs one by one, and we have certainly covered the

19 issue of the redaction of the witness summaries that

20 were requested.  That leaves two items, a request

21 for a privilege log of Nicor Gas' documents and the

22 request for additional time in which to make a
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1 determination as to depose Mr. Lazar. 

2                   If your Honors will allow me, I

3 will address those points in less than two minutes.

4 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

5 MR. ANDREOLI:  With respect to a privilege log,

6 it has never been and is not now the practice of

7 Commission proceedings for a party to produce a log

8 of privileged documents.  That is certainly distinct

9 in the practice of Circuit Courts, but we are not in

10 the Circuit Courts.  There is no reason in this

11 proceeding to go in that direction. 

12                   With respect to additional time,

13 your Honors ruled on May 16th that based on the

14 disclosure for Mr. Lazar that was provided by the

15 company which fully was appropriate under the

16 circumstances, met the Commission's discovery

17 requirements which do not include Supreme Court

18 Rule 213, it was your Honors' ruling that disclosure

19 was appropriate and provided any party with

20 sufficient information to make a determination as to

21 whether to depose any expert -- excuse me, any

22 listed witness in this case. 
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1                   We are four months from that date. 

2 We have been prejudiced by the fact that we could

3 not file -- prefile Mr. Lazar's testimony and our

4 strongest request to your Honors today is to allow

5 us to file that testimony immediately.  There is no

6 reason for further delay. 

7                   Thank you.

8 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honors, as to the last two

9 issues, as to the privilege log, there have -- there

10 are -- there have been cases before this Commission

11 where we've had privilege logs provided.  I think

12 especially in a case such as this where there are so

13 many documents that are being withheld -- we don't

14 even know the universe of the documents that are

15 being withheld by the company, so a privilege log

16 would be beneficial.  They have just asserted this

17 blanket attorney-client, attorney work product

18 privilege without any support, and I believe

19 contrary to the law, that it would be appropriate to

20 have a privilege log. 

21                   I note that in Mr. McNamara's

22 affidavit regarding the Strobel deposition, he says
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1 that they've withheld 150, I believe, documents.  So

2 obviously they know what they are.  They certainly

3 can provide a privilege log. 

4                   As to the second issue, what we're

5 trying to do is make a determination whether or not

6 we want to depose Mr. Lazar or not.  If the company

7 wants to file its testimony and reserve the right

8 for us to still take Mr. Lazar's deposition and the

9 original ruling, we have no problem with that. 

10                   There is no prejudice currently to

11 Mr. Lazar's testimony not being on file.  This case

12 is not going to be heard for quite some time.  In

13 fact, whether or not his testimony is prefiled

14 today, next week, or next month does not affect the

15 presentation of the actual case itself.  If anybody

16 is prejudiced by the delay of the filing of the

17 testimony, it's the Intervenors since we'll have

18 less time to conduct further discovery until he

19 actually files it, so...

20                   And lastly your Honor, when they

21 filed their witness disclosure statement, they said,

22 Well, the Lazar Report is going to be Lazar's
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1 testimony, so there shouldn't be -- they shouldn't

2 be prejudiced by not filing it at this time since

3 they've already stated what that testimony is going

4 to be.  And it is public.  It's been made public by

5 the company itself. 

6                   So for those reasons, we still

7 urge that the company by required to provide a

8 privilege log and that we have the opportunity to

9 have these data requests answered so we can make a

10 determination on whether any deposition of Mr. Lazar

11 is appropriate.  These have been pending since

12 December.  We have tried over a period of months to

13 resolve these.  We have been unable to. 

14                   I think that now is the time for

15 the Commission to make a ruling on these and to

16 allow us to receive the answer to these and again to

17 consider whether or not we're going to take his

18 deposition.

19 MR. ANDREOLI:  May I briefly, your Honors.  The

20 characterization that CUB's 11 DRs have been an

21 ongoing issue over a period of months is, from our

22 perspective, factually inaccurate.  The service of
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1 the motion in late July was unexpected on our part.

2 We have made every effort to address the motion on

3 an expedited basis by responding. 

4                   I understand fully that your

5 Honors' ruling to require us to hold Mr. Lazar's

6 testimony was intended to preserve the status quo

7 and was intended as a matter of fairness, or

8 certainly that's how I understand it.  From the

9 company's perspective the responses to the 11 DRs

10 are appropriate, but whether they have been

11 responded to or not has nothing whatsoever to do

12 with CUB's ability to make a determination as to

13 whether it wishes to depose Mr. Lazar.  CUB had all

14 the necessary information on April 25th of this year

15 based on your Honors' prior ruling. 

16                   I would close by noting that the

17 company having relief previously offered to delay

18 the filing Mr. Lazar's testimony was, while

19 intending to be fair, extraordinary.  The company

20 has been prejudiced by its inability to present its

21 prefiled case in complete form.  I'm sure your

22 Honors are aware that the partial version of the
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1 company's case that has been filed has been aired

2 publicly. 

3                   There is no harm whatsoever in

4 allowing the company to file Mr. Lazar's testimony

5 today.  Alternatively, CUB should make its

6 determination today.  But the continued delay in the

7 company's ability to present in its entirety its

8 direct case is simply unfair, is unprecedented, and

9 we strongly request relief. 

10                   Nothing further.  Thank you.

11 JUDGE HAYNES:  Staff, did you have anything to

12 add?

13 MR. REICHART:  Yes, your Honors.  Staff would

14 note that we are in general support of CUB and Cook

15 County's motion as argued today, specifically given

16 the questions that have been raised surrounding the

17 information that's being withheld pursuant to what

18 the company's general Objection 3.  We do believe

19 that a privilege log is warranted. 

20                   And again, going back to what CUB

21 has argued, we do believe that without the log or t

22 least a list of what is being withheld due to the
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1 privilege claim, we're left in the dark as to not

2 only what is out there, but the magnitude of what is

3 out there that we don't have. 

4                   We would suggest that one option

5 the Judges might want to consider would be to

6 conduct an in camera inspection of all the documents

7 or information that is being withheld pursuant to a

8 claim of privilege and the Judges themselves could

9 then make a determination whether or not such a

10 privilege log is warranted.

11 JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.  Does the AG have

12 anything they'd like to add?

13 MR. KAMINSKI:  Merely that we would support the

14 arguments made by CUB and Cook County regarding

15 these issues and to also mirror the arguments that

16 Staff brought up regarding a privilege log.  At the

17 very least, we have to know what it is that they are

18 claiming is irrelevant, unavailable, or privileged.

19 JUDGE DOLAN:  Thank you.  We're going to take a

20 quick recess.

21                   (Recess taken.)

22 JUDGE DOLAN:  Let's go back on the record. 
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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  With respect to the data requests,

2 CUB's request is granted in part.  Specifically, CUB

3 Request 11.03 is granted, and Nicor is directed to

4 provide the drafts of the report.  Additionally, CUB

5 Request 11.04, we believe that time frame is

6 appropriate and direct Nicor to provide that

7 response within one week. 

8                   CUB request 11.06 C, Nicor is

9 directed to answer that in the limited respect of

10 identifying who participated in the investigation,

11 not all employees from '99 to the present and also

12 to respond to Subpart D.  Request 11.09, Nicor is

13 directed to respond to whether they investigated the

14 issues.  And if yes, what the investigation

15 revealed. 

16                   As to 11.11, have -- has CUB

17 provided us with these documents?  You've referenced

18 specific documents here, and we're not able to

19 determine -- or rule on that without seeing those.

20 MR. BALOUGH:  I don't know whether we provided

21 them to you or not.  If you don't have them, we'll

22 have to provide them to you. 
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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  Well, if you would provide those

2 to us, then we'll rule at that time, but without

3 seeing that we're not able to rule on those.

4 MR. ROONEY:  Maybe I can assist in that regard. 

5 At least to No. 11.11, it reflects the pages in

6 Mr. Lazar's report, okay.  And I think...

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  Those are from Lazar's report?

8 MR. ANDREOLI:  That's my recollection, your

9 Honors, is that those Bates ranges are, in fact,

10 from the Lazar Report.

11 MS. SPICUZZA:  Is that the same report that they

12 have, the one with the Bates stamp on it or --

13 MR. ANDREOLI:  Yes, correct.

14 MR. ROONEY:  I don't know if they have the Bates

15 stamped numbers, or...

16 MR. ANDREOLI: That could be an issue.

17 JUDGE HAYNES:  So --

18 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, I have a copy of the

19 Lazar Report with those Bates stamp numbers.

20 MR. ANDREOLI:  You do have the numbers?

21 MR. BALOUGH:  Yes.

22 MR. ANDREOLI:  Well, then that should be it.
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1 MR. KELTER:  Your report is marked up, isn't it?

2 MR. BALOUGH:  It has highlights on it.

3 JUDGE HAYNES:  If either party could provide the

4 ALJs with a copy of the Lazar Report with the Bates

5 stamps and then we'll rule at that time.

6 MR. ANDREOLI:  We'll provide a copy to both

7 parties.  

8 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

9 JUDGE HAYNES:  Thank you.  For those data

10 responses, Nicor is directed to provide those

11 responses within one week.

12 MR. ANDREOLI:  May I ask for clarification on one

13 of the subparts?

14 JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.

15 MR. ANDREOLI:  I want to do so because I want to

16 make sure that we do this is correctly and don't end

17 up disappointing anyone, especially your Honors. 

18 With respect to 11.06, C, which is -- it reads,

19 Identify any individuals who were employed by Arthur

20 Andersen or Deloitte & Touche during the period of

21 1999 to the present, I understood your Honors'

22 ruling to be that we would be required to identify
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1 individuals that were involved in the investigation. 

2 That's what I heard. 

3                   I'm just going to go ahead and say

4 this so we're clear, none of those individuals were

5 involved in the investigation.  The investigation

6 was conducted by Sidley and KBMG.  I'm just telling

7 you this because I don't want there to be any

8 confusion later.  Those two companies served as the

9 company's -- Arthur Andersen initially was the

10 company's auditor and audited its financial

11 statements.  Subsequently, Deloitte & Touche assumed

12 that role. 

13                   But it would be inaccurate to say

14 that any person from one of those companies at any

15 time and I think I could say in any capacity ever

16 had anything -- the investigation was wholly outside

17 of what they do.  And that's accurate.

18 JUDGE HAYNES:  CUB?

19 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, I think the question is

20 the other way around.  We're asking for which KBMG

21 people were involved.

22 JUDGE HAYNES:  No, that's not the question. 
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1 MR. KELTER:  The question was which Arthur

2 Anderson and Deloitte Touche people were involved in

3 auditing the Nicor account during the period of

4 1999 --

5 JUDGE HAYNES:  The question doesn't say that. 

6 The question says who worked there, so --

7 MR. KELTER:  I realize that.  But we did --

8 JUDGE HAYNES:  How about this --

9 MR. KELTER:  But in fact, my --

10 JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Kelter.  How about you

11 resubmit a clarified question --

12 MR. KELTER:  Okay. 

13 JUDGE HAYNES:  -- asking for exactly what you

14 want --

15 MR. KELTER:  All right.

16 JUDGE HAYNES:  For subparts C and D?

17 MR. ANDREOLI:  Okay.  Understood.  Thank you,

18 your Honor.

19 JUDGE HAYNES:  As to CUB's perhaps motion,

20 they've not yet decided on if they're going to file

21 a motion to depose Mr. Lazar, that motion will need

22 to be filed one week after their responses which is
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1 August -- so their responses are due August 21st. 

2 And if CUB chooses to file a motion to depose, that

3 will be due August 28th.  Nicor's response to that

4 motion would be September 3rd.  And CUB's reply

5 would be September 5th. 

6 JUDGE DOLAN:  You know, we were talking about

7 this back there and we're just looking for a

8 clarification on the question dealing with the

9 witness summaries redacted.  Was that -- you're

10 looking for the versions unredacted?

11 MR. BALOUGH:  The unredacted versions.

12 MR. KELTER:  Right.  We don't believe that

13 attorney-client privilege covers the redactions.

14 MR. ROONEY:  And, your Honor, again, we've got --

15 I mean, there's very limited redactions.  We're not

16 asserting attorney-client privilege, neither is

17 Mr. Lazar.  He's asserting work product doctrine for

18 that.

19 JUDGE HAYNES:  So there's -- just to clarify,

20 these are the summaries of Mr. Lazar?

21 MR. ROONEY:  They were the interviews conducted

22 by Mr. Lazar's team of Nicor Gas employees. 
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1 Mr. Lazar's -- someone from Mr. Lazar's team

2 compiled a summary of what transpired during that

3 interview and summarized the interviews.  And those

4 interviews, as I understand it, contain certain

5 mental impressions that Mr. Lazar redacted, okay. 

6                   So they've had all the summaries

7 for a period of time.  There were certain redactions

8 that Mr. Lazar is asserting the work product

9 privilege over -- the work product doctrine

10 privilege over.

11 MR. ANDREOLI:  The concern that I just want to

12 raise now so that we're on the record with respect

13 to it is with respect to 11.03, drafts of the Lazar

14 report.  To the best of my knowledge at this point

15 in time, the Company, Nicor Gas, does not have the

16 drafts.  Mr. Lazar is not our attorney.  We cannot

17 require him to give us those drafts.  We can ask him

18 to, but he has asserted a work product protection

19 with respect to them. 

20                   He is Nicor  -- the Special

21 Committee of Nicor's Board of Directors is his

22 client.  And I'm just pointing out to be very
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1 forthright with your Honors.  I understand your

2 ruling.  We will make every effort to comply with

3 it.  But to the extent Mr. Lazar does not provide

4 those documents to us, we cannot compel him to do

5 so.  He is not our lawyer.

6 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honors, but he is their

7 witness who they're sponsoring in this docket, and

8 as such they should be able to have their witness

9 provide the drafts or we could have the Commission

10 issue a subpoena for those drafts.

11 MR. ANDREOLI:  With respect to his -- he is not

12 appearing here in his capacity as our attorney. 

13 That is the salient distinguishing factor between

14 the case law that they cite.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  I understand.

16 MR. ANDREOLI:  I'm just saying this for the

17 purpose of being very forthright with your Honors on

18 the record.  There is a distinction between Nicor

19 Gas and Nicor, Inc.  The Commission does recognize

20 and must recognize that corporate distinction.  We

21 will make an effort to get the drafts, but to the

22 extent we can't, we can't.  And I just -- I don't
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1 want your Honors to feel as if we were not fully

2 forthcoming in respect to this.

3 JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Well, let's just put it

4 this way.  Since he's listed as your witness

5 providing you with the report that is being used in

6 this case, then we are directing him as your witness

7 to provide the drafts.  Now, if he refuses, we'll

8 take it under advisement, okay?

9 MR. ANDREOLI: Thank you, your Honors. 

10 JUDGE DOLAN:  Let's not put the cart before the

11 horse.

12 MR. ANDREOLI:  Oh, absolutely.  And just for

13 purposes of clarification, we have not sought to

14 place his report in evidence at this time, just as

15 a...      

16 JUDGE DOLAN:  I understand.

17 MR. ANDREOLI:  But thank you, your Honor.

18 JUDGE HAYNES:  And finally the privilege log

19 question.

20 JUDGE DOLAN:  Dealing with the privilege log, I

21 think -- well, not I think, we have discussed it and

22 we feel that since no one has an idea what these
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1 documents are, we feel that a privilege log is

2 appropriate for you to identify in some manner the

3 documents that you are withholding.

4 MR. ANDREOLI:  Will do.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  And what we would like -- what we

6 propose is that Judge Haynes and myself inspect

7 these documents out of everyone's view, obviously no

8 filing them on e-Docket or anything.  We will review

9 all the documents and then we'll make a

10 determination as to whether or not we feel they're

11 appropriate and they should be produced or that the

12 privilege should be upheld.

13 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you, your Honor.

14 MR. REICHART:  Just to be clear, will the

15 privilege log itself be generally available? 

16 JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.  The privilege log needs to

17 be filed with an adequate description of each

18 document and what the privilege is that you're

19 claiming.

20 MR. ROONEY:  Your Honor, just to be clear, the

21 privilege log should be served on the parties as

22 opposed to filing it on e-Docket?  Just as long as
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1 they're served to the parties.

2 JUDGE HAYNES:  Served to the parties is fine.

3 JUDGE DOLAN:  Served to the parties is fine, yes. 

4 And so what kind of time frame do you think you'll

5 need to put that together?

6 MR. ANDREOLI:  Seven days will be fine, your

7 Honor, if that's acceptable to you.

8 JUDGE HAYNES:  And is it -- just so we're clear

9 on the procedure here, you'll just drop those off

10 and then we'll get -- we'll issue a ruling as to

11 which documents we find need to be produced.

12 MR. ROONEY:  I guess my only question is to the

13 extent you have any questions about who the people

14 are and what the interrelationships are, I'm

15 wondering if there's going to be a need to converse

16 with us with regard to those documents, your Honors.

17 JUDGE DOLAN:  I guess our question is -- we know

18 there's at least 150 documents.  We're assuming

19 those aren't pages.  Those are documents, right?

20 MR. ANDREOLI:  Right.

21 JUDGE DOLAN:  So then it's going to take us some

22 time to --
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1 MR. ROONEY:  Absolutely. 

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  So I think rather than having

3 someone sitting here with us while we're viewing

4 them, we'll probably be better off to get our

5 questions together and then we can deal with that.

6 MR. ANDREOLI:  Okay.  Great.

7 MR. BALOUGH:  Your Honor, two points.  We started

8 to talk about the redactions from the witness list. 

9 I may have just missed hearing what the ruling was.

10 JUDGE HAYNES:  We'll want to review those in

11 camera as well and then rule at that time.

12 MR. BALOUGH:  And second, to the extent that

13 there would be at the time of the review of the

14 documents any discussion with company

15 representatives or others, we would like to be aware

16 of the -- be able to participate so we know what's

17 being said as well opposed to any ex parte

18 communications.

19 MR. ROONEY:  From our standpoint, that would

20 impact the privilege if we're talking about the

21 details of the particular documents.

22 MR. KELTER:  In some instances, for instance, it
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1 may be a question of whether somebody was in the

2 control group or not which isn't something that's

3 necessarily confidential.  I mean there should be

4 some opportunity for input by us even though I

5 understand your point on other issues.

6 MR. ROONEY:  Right.  I mean, if it's a control

7 group issue, that's a different story.  I mean if

8 it's content and what's included in there and who's

9 the author and who's it directed to --

10 MR. KELTER:  Right.

11 MR. ROONEY:  I would disagree.  And we've briefed

12 the control group issue before I think, but we can

13 address that.  I understand your point. 

14 JUDGE DOLAN:  Why don't we just leave it as once

15 we review the documents, we'll advise all the

16 parties when we're going to meet it and we'll deal

17 with it accordingly.  If it's a question that we

18 feel is of -- you know, something that shouldn't be

19 disclosed, then we'll advise you accordingly.  But

20 obviously if it's something of a general nature --

21 MR. KELTER:  Well I know people seem to believe

22 that this is unique, that it hasn't come up in the



380

1 past, but it did come up in the past in an Illinois

2 Power case I was involved in related to their

3 affiliate contracts.  And we did go document by

4 document through the list.  And just based on the

5 content -- of their description of the content and

6 the document and the names and positions of the

7 people involved, we were able to have a meaningful

8 discussion about some of those documents.

9 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

10 MR. ANDREOLI:  We would just want to reserve with

11 respect to the procedure because there are obvious

12 concerns from our side as to privilege as well as

13 confidentiality.  And I think the way your Honors

14 set it out that we could deal with that question

15 later is -- we'd like to do it like that.

16 MR. KELTER:  We fully understand that you can't

17 show us the privileged information, you know, in

18 order for us to debate it.

19 JUDGE HAYNES:  Anything further?

20 MR. BALOUGH:  Just one other thing, the Strobel

21 motion that's pending, are you going to want us to

22 come back and argue that or is that just going to be
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1 a ruling from the bench?  And do you anticipate when

2 that might be?

3 JUDGE HAYNES:  We'll just be issuing a written

4 ruling.  We don't know when.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  We'll try to get it out as quickly

6 as possible.

7 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, could we have one

8 minute.  There's one point that I'd like to inquire

9 about before we ask or not ask about it.

10 JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.

11 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you.

12 JUDGE HAYNES:  Off the record.

13                   (Discussion off the record.)

14 MR. ANDREOLI: Your Honors, a minor point.

15 JUDGE HAYNES:  Let's go back on the record.

16 MR. ANDREOLI:  A minor point with respect to the

17 procedure in which you've outlined as to the

18 redactions as they currently exist to the witness

19 summaries.  It's our understanding based on the

20 ruling that your Honors are going to review those

21 redactions in camera. 

22                   What we are seeking now is a
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1 stipulation on the record by all parties of record

2 that no party will seek to pursue your Honors'

3 in camera review of the redactions as a waiver of

4 Mr. Lazar's work product doctrine objection. 

5                   In other words, what we don't want

6 to happen and what we're looking for a little

7 assurance on here is that by showing you what he has

8 asserted is his work product, we are then going to

9 have an argument raised by an Intervenor or some

10 party to this proceeding that in doing so Mr. Lazar

11 has waived the protections that he believes are

12 afforded him.  It's a minor, in a sense, matter, but

13 it could be helpful. 

14                   And to the extent we could get

15 that stipulation right now, I think it would a very

16 productive thing to do.

17 MS. SPICUZZA:  Cook County agrees to that

18 stipulation with the caveat that we stand on the

19 arguments raised in that.

20 MR. KELTER:  Yeah, I don't -- that would be

21 absurd for us to argue that was a waiver.

22 MR. ANDREOLI:  I'm just asking for a stipulation.
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1 If we could get a stipulation on the record from all

2 the parties of record, that would -- I think might

3 be something we'd like to have in our possession, so

4 to speak.

5 MR. REICHART:  Staff agrees.

6 MR. KAMINSKI:  AG agrees.

7 MR. KELTER:  We agree.  CUB agrees.

8 MR. ANDREOLI:  Thank you.  Thank you, your

9 Honors.

10 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Do we have another status

11 scheduled or...

12 MR. ROONEY:  No. 

13 JUDGE HAYNES:  This is continued generally.

14                   (Whereupon, further proceedings

15                    in the above-entitled matter

16                    were continued sine die.) 
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